

The IRR's Blueprint for Growth 3:

In service of the public: Reforming South Africa's public administration



Table of Contents

introduction - a new government, but what	•
about a new public service?	
What is the public service?	2
Constitutional foundations	2
Objectives	3
South Africa in 2025: the public service and the evolving	3
challenge of social cohesion	
The public service after 1994	4
Phase one: Bringing the Public Service into Democracy	4
Transformation and the early vision	4
Institutions and policies	5
Phase two: the Zuma era	6
Politicisation ramps up, capacity declines	6
The National Development Plan	7
The 2014 review of the public service	7
Phase three: the Ramaphosa era	8
The capable state	8
Addressing corruption	8
Addressing structural problems	8
What's next? Levers for fixing the public service	14
i. Depoliticisation and reform	15
ii. The role of the unions	16
iii. Good leadership and management	18
iv. Organisational discipline	19
v. Recruitment	21
vi. Capacitation	21
v. Technology	22
Conclusion	23
Recommendations	24





May 2025

Published by the South African Institute of Race Relations

222 Smit Street (Virtual office), Braamfontein Johannesburg, 2000, South Africa PO Box 291722, Melville, Johannesburg, 2109, South Africa Telephone: (011) 482–7221

©	South	African	Institute	of Race	Relations

Members of the Media are free to reprint or report information, either in whole or in part, contained in this publication on the strict understanding that the South African Institute of Race Relations is acknowledged. Otherwise no part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronical, mechanical, photocopy, recording, or otherwise, without the prior permission of the publisher.

While the IRR makes all reasonable efforts to publish accurate information and bona fide expression of opinion, it does not give any warranties as to the accuracy and completeness of the information provided. The use of such information by any party shall be entirely at such party's own risk and the IRR accepts no liability arising out of such use.

Author: Sara Gon and Terence Corrigan Editor: John Endres

This paper was made possible with the generous support of the Konrad-Adenauer-Stiftung



Introduction - a new government, but what about a new public service?

South Africa commenced 2025 with a coalition government, the so-called Government of National Unity (GNU). The entry of multiple parties into government, along with the African National Congress (ANC), denoted a profound change to South Africa's political environment. That this arrangement comprised parties that had experienced decades of mutual animosity only underlines this. The formation of this government – an idea that mere months previously would have seemed fanciful – reflects the rapidly changing realities of a country in a deep crisis.

Among the foundational principles underlying the GNU is "a professional, merit-based, nonpartisan, developmental public service that puts people first." It goes on to pledge to deal with South Africa's governance pathologies, including, "building state capacity and creating a professional, merit-based, corruption free and developmental public service. Restructuring and improving state owned entities to meet national development goals."

This speaks to a kernel of South Africa's crisis.

Governments may come and go – and at this writing, the survival of the GNU is in doubt, as a series of disputes, especially regarding the budget – but the apparatus of state typically remains intact. It is also the essential tool that enables state policies and programmes to be brought to fruition. South Africa's public service has for the most part served the ANC – either directly (as is outlined below), or indirectly by virtue of the ANC's incumbency in office - and per the GNU's statement, must adapt to serving the country as a whole, and those holding diverse political positions. South Africa's public service has failed to execute the developmental mandate it is enjoined to perform.

Building on its predecessor last year, this report examines the state of the public service and what needs to be done to ensure that it fulfils the mandate set out in the Constitution. Since even the ANC, South Africa's dominant party until the May polls, now accepts that the public service is failing in its responsibilities, this is germane to its own actions and conduct for successfully running the country in future. For a hypothetical government led by reformist parties – those that have historically been opposed to the ANC, whether or not this is understood to be those current in the GNU – the issue is arguably more pressing. They would inherit a public service that bears the imprint of decades of ANC dominance and would need to plan to deal it. This also applies to reformist parties in charge of municipalities or provincial or national departments. In any event, action must be taken to meet these challenges.

To do this, this paper explains the background to South Africa's public service – its constitutional mandate and the ideological drivers that have been influential in its actual performance followed by a discussion of its operations, and particularly its deficiencies as they have been identified since the 1990s. Finally, it looks at possible solutions to the problems that have taken hold.

What is the public service?

Constitutional foundations

The public service refers to the staff of the official institutions established at various levels - municipal, provincial and national government, as well as by state-owned or administered bodies - which provide services for the benefit of all the people in South Africa.

The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 19962 sets out the key principles of "a democratic, transparent and accountable public service". These principles include:

- The maintenance of a high standard of professional ethics;
- The promotion of efficient, economic and effective use of resources;
- The promotion of a development-oriented public administration;
- The provision of services to the citizens in an impartial, fair and equitable manner;
- · The responsiveness of the public service to all citizens; and
- · The establishment and promotion of a public administration representative of the broader South African population.

The Constitution makes clear that the public service is to be meritocratic, that it should be professionally operated and that public servants are to be held to high standards of conduct (while the state is to respect their interests). The public service is to be politically non-partisan and must carry out the lawful policies of the day. Section 197 states:

- 1. Within public administration there is a public service for the Republic, which must function, and be structured, in terms of national legislation, and which must loyally execute the lawful policies of the government of the day.
- 2. The terms and conditions of employment in the public service must be regulated by national legislation. Employees are entitled to a fair pension as regulated by national legislation.
- 3. No employee of the public service may be favoured or prejudiced only because that person supports a particular political party or cause.
- 4. Provincial governments are responsible for the recruitment, appointment, promotion, transfer and dismissal of members of the public service in their administrations within a framework of uniform norms and standards applying to the public service.

According to Stats SA, in December 2024, there were 1583 022 people employed in South Africa's national and provincial public sectors.3 This number does not include the 345 639 municipal employees, or the 213 248 people employed by universities and Technikons and various other state bodies. The total cumulative size of what Stats SA describes at the government sector comes in at 2 141 909 employees. (Note that political office bearers – councillors, Members of Parliament and so on - are not part of the public service. They are elected for set terms and with some exceptions will serve at the pleasure of the political parties they represent.)

Objectives

The Constitution established the Public Service - and the state as a whole - with an extensive "developmental" mandate. This required that it not just provide services efficiently and lawfully, but that it strive to address the accumulated deficits in living standards and opportunities.

For the ANC, this had pragmatic, political and ideological roots. The state had always been a prime prize, the vehicle through which it could drive a wide-ranging programme of upliftment and "transformation". Essentially, state power would be the resource that could be parsed into other societal goods.

This demanded first-rate public administration. It implied a state apparatus staffed by skilled and enthusiastic civil servants, that could draw on enormous reserves of material resources and expertise, and the integrity of which was beyond question. This is not how things have turned out.

The ANC was deeply committed to establishing "hegemony" over society. This would be achieved through a thoroughgoing demographic reconstitution of the staffing of the public service (with the goal of making institutions conform to the racial and gender composition of society), and placing politically reliable people into influential positions.

The most important expression of the latter was the ANC's programme of "cadre deployment". In terms of this, a party committee would decide where hand-picked party activists (or at least, people sympathetic to and approved by the ANC) were to be employed. In principle, it sought to ensure that its deployees were present in all influential bodies across society, though given its control of the state, this would always be the most accessible site. The exact scope of the programme is unclear, as it has taken place in a party committee, away from public scrutiny. Partial insights into the body's workings were given by minutes obtained by the Zondo Commission, which indicated that it was even fielding résumés for positions in the state.4

South Africa in 2025: the public service and the evolving challenge of social cohesion

South Africa is a deeply challenged society. By numerous measures of societal progress economic growth, educational outcomes, the safety of people and property – South Africa is either failing or falling far short of the strides comparable middle-income countries are making. This is an environment within which stresses and divisions threaten to grow.

Social cohesion is a term that has become part of the South African lexicon in recent years, and speaks directly to these stresses. The Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development describes social cohesion in these terms: "A cohesive society works towards the well-being of all its members, fights exclusion and marginalization, creates a sense of belonging, promotes trust, and offers its members the opportunity of upward mobility."5

Social cohesion refers to a sense of common societal belonging and a willingness and propensity to cooperate across divisions. It does not, and should not, imply a rejection of pluralism, but rather managing and in certain instances celebrating it. It is a valuable aspiration for a society with South Africa's conflicted history, its severe socio-economic divides and often confrontational politics. A study by the Inclusive Society Institute that has attempted to quantify this is the South African context commented that the seminal importance of the idea is that the quality of society (social cohesion) is related to the quality of life, or how people perceive their wellbeing. It described social cohesion in South Africa as "moderate" – using the results of a survey of popular attitudes and perceptions, it assessed the level of social cohesion in 2023 at 53.3 out of 100. In certain areas, South Africans showed particular commitment: identification with the country; solidarity with weaker fellow citizens; and well-functioning social networks. However, it also evinced weaknesses: a lack of respect for social rules; a lack of distributional fairness; acceptance of diversity; and trust in institutions.6

The quality of governance, and the state of the institutions that manage it is of profound importance to the cohesion of the country. The lack of confidence in the country's institutions should be a particular concern. The study cited above put trust in these at 47.9 out of 100. Afrobarometer suggests an even greater level of cynicism. Its most recent poll (for 2022) put mistrust – those indicating that they trusted particular office bearers and institutions "just a little" or "not at all" - in state typically at over 60% of respondents.7

Social cohesion in South Africa cannot be disentangled from the state of its public institutions, and therefore from its public service. This study is intended to explore the state of the public service, to understand what has gone wrong, and how this can be reformed. In so doing, South Africa's prospects as a society stand to be enhanced.

The public service after 1994

Phase one: Bringing the Public Service into Democracy

Transformation and the early vision

The formative period post-transition era saw extensive changes in the composition of the civil service. The White Paper on the Transformation of the Public Service, published in 1995, set out a detailed vision of the institution going into the future, along with a comprehensive list of challenges. The ideal was a highly skilled, appropriately-sized civil service that would reflect the country's demographic profile, would be responsive to the imperatives of the constitutional order and provide excellent services to the country's people. To do this, the paper suggested that the government needed to alter the demographic composition of the public service, upgrade skills and encourage new values.8

Perhaps because of mistrust for the (white) staff it was inheriting, and perhaps because demographic transformation was a relatively – albeit deceptively – simple issue to address, the new government set to work to alter the racial and gender composition of the public service. Indeed, at times this was expressed as a priority surpassing all else. As one ANC MP, Maria Rantho, who later went on to the Public Service Commission, put it in the late 1990s: "It is imperative to get rid of merit as the overriding principle in the appointment of public servants."9

The drive to ensure a reliable public service (from the point of view of the new administration) led to a programme of voluntary severance of employees, not infrequently with generous packages to incentivise this. This produced significant disruption, with a loss of institutional memory and of already insufficient technical and professional skills.10 The negative impacts came shortly to be acknowledged by the government itself (which also lamented that the severance scheme had failed markedly to reduce the size of the state), which was also becoming keenly aware of the skills deficit in the public service.11

The failure of the state to perform its functions efficiently dogged post-transition South Africa from the start - though it should be noted that many of the antecedent bodies were gravely deficient themselves.

Institutions and policies

Institutionally, one of the most important bodies set up by the Constitution to regulate the public service was the Public Service Commission. The PSC was first established in terms of Section 209 of the (Interim) Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1993 as an oversight organ for the public service, and restated in the final Constitution of 1996 in terms of Section 195. It requires the PSC to function as a non-partisan body, the foremost purpose of which is to promote the constitutional values and principles of public administration in the public service. It was furthermore meant to coordinate efforts to rid government of corruption and maladministration, and develop and improve a policy on ethics for the public service.

The PSC's activities included:

- · Monitoring adherence to regulations on personnel procedures and transformation policies;
- Promoting a high standard of professional ethics;
- Evaluating the management of information technology; and
- · Monitoring, evaluating and investigating service delivery, and related organisational systems and practices nationally and at provincial level.

The PSC role was diminished even before the final constitution was ratified in 1996. This was accomplished by the Public Service Act (PSA), passed in 1994, which reintegrated the various tricameral administrations (those within pre-1994 South Africa and homeland governments) into a unitary system. This was the Public Service Act (PSA), passed in 1994, which reintegrated the various tricameral administrations (those within pre-1994 South Africa and homeland governments) into a unitary system.

The Act removed the PSC's executive powers, leaving it largely confined to advice and recommendation. It gave politicians very wide discretion over government administrations. For example, it granted executive authorities the responsibility for decisions regarding the structure of departments. These included a department's internal organisation, planning, human resources management and so on. It was also responsible for staff recruitment and performance management. Wide-ranging powers of appointment were granted to the president, to cabinet ministers, and (at provincial level) to members of relevant executive councils, although provision existed for these to be devolved for operational purposes. Nevertheless, according to Ivor Chipkin, director of the New South Institute and an authority on public administration in South Africa, this created a situation in which the public service was set up to be a fundamentally politicised institution.12

The pitfalls of political discretion became visible early on. The ANC did not have the skilled people for all the jobs that needed to be filled. Not all politicians and not all politically influenced appointments were committed to the public good. Many of those appointed were not up to the task, were evidently favoured as a form of patronage or because they were considered suitable for the interests of the party.

This was later compounded by internal conflicts within the ANC. These took on a particularly destabilising form in the contest between Thabo Mbeki and his sacked former deputy, Jacob Zuma, which culminated in Mbeki's loss of the party presidency at the ANC's Polokwane Conference in 2007, and the country's presidency a few months later. It also spilled over into battles in the public service, as senior officials lined up behind their preferred contender, or hedged their bets, declining to take contentious decisions until they discerned which way the winds of state would blow. Zuma's presidency would go on to infamy, associated with the moniker "State Capture", though it bears acknowledging that he inherited the features of the system that would prove so damaging.

The PSA enabled extensive political influence in the running of the civil service, Oindirectly fuelling the problems that pushed the state towards acute crisis.

Ivor Chipkin sums this up: "The Public Service Act grants politicians wide discretion in operational decisions in state organs and in the recruitment of public servants. The situation is even worse at local level where the politicians are the administrators. Cadre deployment is possible because the law allows politicians to appoint officials."13

Phase two: the Zuma era

Politicisation ramps up, capacity declines

The rise of Jacob Zuma coincided with the debilitating global financial crisis. In many respects, the global turmoil served to underline South Africa's dire circumstances. Governance had already been the subject of growing concern – even the ANC's then secretary general, Kgalema Motlanthe, conceded in 2007 that corruption was "far worse than anyone imagines" and that "the rot is across the board" - but South Africa now turned to a fatally compromised politician to lead it.

It was also at this time that the accumulated weight of inadequate skilling and sundry other failings fulsomely manifested itself. In 2009, a report on the state of municipal governance painted a dire picture of the sphere of government most directly responsible for day-to-day, quality of life service provision. "From evidence to date," the document stated in its introduction, "it is clear that much of local government is indeed in distress, and that this state of affairs has become deeply-rooted within our system of governance."15

The document went on to identify several critical shortcomings: backlogs and consequently enormous demands for services; dysfunctional chains of communication and accountability between the authorities and the communities they were meant to serve; corruption; bad financial management; political interference ("the political administrative interface"); and the impact of inter- and intra-party rivalries.

The National Development Plan

The 2012 National Development Plan called attention to the same factors. Emphasising the need for a state able to drive a developmental agenda – a "capable and developmental state" - the plan expressed concern about the politicisation of state institutions, a dearth of skills, organisational and leadership confusion, and a consequent lack of professionalism in the public service. Its recommendations included measures to insulate the public service from political interference - notably by enhancing the role and powers of the PSC - engaging in ongoing training and career development, ensuring clear understanding of the standards and outcomes expected of public servants, and developing more robust and accountable systems of delegation and oversight.16

The 2014 review of the public service

In 2014, the Department of Public Service and Administration (DPSA) produced a review of the public service after 20 years of democracy.¹⁷ It argued that the core of public service reform had been the transformation of institutions' racial and gender composition, attempting to make them mirror South Africa's demographic makeup. The review submitted that this had been done "through a well-thought-out rationalisation process, informed by the spirit of reconciliation, combined with ambitious, but clearly stated targets to correct the situation."18 It did, however, recognise that a major challenge it faced was "the lack of core skills needed for effective administration in the public service".19

The thrust of the document was in line with the NDP, pointing to problems such as deficiencies in the skills profile, the propensity of public servants to move from one position to another, poor coordination between different parts of the government, and the instability in governance systems that this engendered. The document echoed the NDP's calls inter alia for dealing with political interference, for focusing on skills development, for better coordination across the public service, and for the cultivation of a professional ethos.²⁰

By the latter part of the Zuma presidency, the problematic condition of the public service was essentially common cause. There was also general recognition of the nature of the problem. The latter had four broad expressions:

- 1. An inadequate skills base across the board;
- 2. Weak management, poor coordination and problems with delegating authority;
- 3. Corruption in various forms; and
- 4. Political meddling in the operation of the public service.

Taken together, this suggested that there was something profoundly amiss with the public service. Interestingly, while the intrusion of inappropriate political influence was recognised these documents did not specifically mention cadre deployment. The considerable influence that was wielded by a dominant party beyond the view of constitutional oversight was neither acknowledged nor examined.

Phase three: the Ramaphosa era

The capable state

The post-Zuma era was heralded by the election of Cyril Ramaphosa to the presidency of the ANC in December 2017, and his elevation to the country's presidency early the following year. He was seen by many as a business-friendly constitutionalist and reformer. A key part of President Ramaphosa's "reformist" agenda since 2018 has been directed at rebuilding state capacity, which went by the term "capable state".

State incapacity was undeniable. The National Planning Commission wrote in a 2020 report:²¹

Staff at all levels of the government bureaucracy should have the authority, experience, competence and support needed to do their jobs. A significant challenge and contradiction that goes against the developmental state aspiration of South Africa identified is the rejection of meritocracy in the country's public service. Persons are appointed to jobs in State-Owned Entities and the public service without the requisite experience, skills or gravitas as a result of inappropriate political involvement in selection and performance management.

In policy terms, the creation of an efficient and effective public service has two key components: firstly, dealing with the outright pathology of corruption; and secondly, addressing the various structural impediments to the operation of the public service.

Addressing corruption

Efforts at combating corruption have followed much the same path that was (in theory) followed by previous administrations, albeit with the claim that this was being undertaken with greater sincerity and energy. South Africa has numerous agencies empowered to act against corruption; bespoke bodies such as the Investigating Directorate within the National Prosecuting Authority have been established to provide greater focus. Under President Ramaphosa much has been made of the changes to institutional leadership in organisations like the NPA and the South African Revenue Service.



Some individuals involved in state capture have been prosecuted, some assets frozen, and some funds recovered.²² The overall efficacy of these measures has been widely questioned, however.

Indispensably, dealing with corruption demands proper, robust protection for those exposing malfeasance, commonly referred to as whistleblowers. The stakes involved have been demonstrated from time to time with the harassment and murder of officials who attempted to do expose wrongdoing. The case of Babita Deokaran, who was murdered in 2021 apparently for highlighting corruption related to healthcare procurement, gave this sinister phenomenon a poignant face. The motivations driving whistleblowers can often be complicated and are not always altruistic, but their centrality to dealing with entrenched corruption makes their safeguarding a key strategic matter.

Addressing structural problems

The Zondo Commission: facing the question of politicisation

Among the final acts of Zuma's presidency was the appointment of a judicial commission of enquiry under Justice Raymond Zondo. The Judicial Commission of Inquiry into Allegations of State Capture, Corruption and Fraud in the Public Sector including Organs of State was intended to investigate a host of allegations into corrupt, improper and unethical conduct during the socalled State Capture years. Its report, finally and fully released in June 2022, found that this phenomenon did take place "on an extensive scale".23

The Zondo Commission provided a vivid, daily reminder of what had taken place in South Africa and the malaise confronting the country. It demonstrated how the weakening, suborning, and exploitation of state institutions and public entities largely occurred through strategic appointments and dismissals at public entities, and a reorganisation of procurement processes. In contrast to previous studies, the Zondo Commission dealt forthrightly with cadre deployment and was scathing in its assessment, stating that the practice was impermissible under the Constitution and in terms of the law.24

The report focused on specific issues and particular institutions rather than on the public service as a whole, though the broad thrust of the document and its recommendations are applicable to the broader public service.²⁵ Much of this emphasised the ability of political office bearers to influence appointments within the State.

This theme has been taken up by a number of experts and commentators in the public administration field. For example, a 2022 study by Ivor Chipkin, Michelle le Roux and Rafael Leite of the New South Institute - Personalising and De-personalising Power²⁶ - drew attention to the phenomenon of structural politicisation. One important point was that the requirements for appointment to many senior state positions were permissive (the only requirement for appointment as Commissioner of Police, for example, was to have a clean criminal record).

This situation, they argued had been set up deliberately. As Chipkin stated in a presentation on the report: "This was not an accident ...The fact is that key senior appointments - ministers and the President - have very, very wide discretion to appoint who they want, because the criteria for those appointments is so slim."²⁷ In other words, the discretion of political office-holders to intervene in appointments meant that there was very little separation between the political and administrative elements of the state. With political considerations being regarded as more important than administrative or professional standing, the quality of administration could only suffer.

Chipkin returned to this point in a later contribution (The Five Cs of the Contemporary Crisis of Government and how to Overcome them, co-authored with Rafael Leite,) writing that the structural design of South Africa's public administration "makes each and every public servant in South Africa a political appointment, potentially."28 The report went on to note the disjuncture in the system, where the Public Finance Management Act conferred on senior civil servants extensive financial discretion - but given the powers their political principals held, they were constrained in what they were able to do. "In effect," they write, "new managers' hands are held behind their backs by politicians. This largely explains why after 1996 there have been so many conflicts between Ministers and senior officials. The problem is that senior officials, irrespective of race, could not do their jobs unless their political superiors allowed them to. The likelihood of conflict was built into the very structure of government."29

Also In this context, the Democratic Alliance mounted a legal challenge to the ANC's cadre deployment initiative. It sought to have the records of the cadre deployment committee made public, and a declaratory order made against the practice. It was successful on the first count (although, despite a court order, the records have not been made public, aside from what had previously been produced to the Zondo Commission), but at this writing had not succeeded on the second. This had (understandably) strong political overtones: if successful, the records may have implicated President Ramaphosa in decisions germane to state capture, while a formal declaration (along the lines of what the report of the Zondo Commission had affirmed) that the practice was unlawful would have struck a significant moral blow against the ANC's record in government. It also sought, unsuccessfully, to introduce a Bill into Parliament that would effectively outlaw political interference in appointments.30

Interestingly, the pathologies associated with political interference were conceded by Yoliswa Makhasi, Director General of the DPSA: 31

One specific example of how the system itself can make it difficult is that we operate under two major pieces of legislation - the Public Finance Management Act (PFMA) and the Public Service Act (PSA). The PFMA delegates responsibility for financial management of the department to the civil service head of department. However, the PSA delegates responsibility for senior recruitment to the political head of the department. This system can be subject to abuse if there is a disagreement between the two heads and if hiring is blocked, which creates administrative instability.

In effect, a growing consensus was emerging that the public service was not fit for purpose and that unwarranted political interference was a significant factor in bringing it to this point. Moreover, this was both a function of the design of the system and of the manner in which it had been run.

National Framework towards the Professionalisation of the Public Sector

The role of political interference has dominated public discussion of public service reform, and for good reason. However, the government's (formal) approach is rather more wide-ranging. The central element of its professionalisation initiative was in the publication of A National Framework towards the Professionalism of the Public Service.³² In his foreword, President Ramaphosa conceded the "challenges" confronting the state, admitted that appointments were often made without due regard for skills or capacity, and recognised that political meddling needed to be reduced. The framework "aims to build a state that better serves our people, that is insulated from undue political interference and where appointments are made based on merit."33

It is worth noting the full exposition of what the document understands by professionalism:34

"The professionalisation of the public sector refers to the subscription by all public servants to the basic values and principles of public administration as enshrined in Chapter 10 of the Constitution of the Republic of South Africa of 1996, including the values espoused in the Public Service Charter and the commitment to upholding the principles of Batho Pele by showing empathy towards the plight of the citizenry, especially those who rely on government goods and services for their daily living.

The professionalisation of the public sector refers to the uninterrupted career longevity of public servants who are there to do their job, regardless of any changes of Ministers, MECs or councillors within the governing party in charge of the administration, or changes to political parties in government after elections. In this context, professionalisation is considered the creation of an environment of integrity that insulates public servants from any political interference, which is viewed as a precondition for government becoming an employer of choice by people who wish to pursue their job careers for a lifetime; and

The professionalisation of the public sector is about full recognition of the various professional categories within the sector and subjecting them to registration with externally regulated professional bodies and associations. It also refers to creating additional professional categories of workers linked to some form of training, which leads to the external regulation of such categories of workers according to a particular standard, code of conduct, and ethical framework.

The document is lengthy and sets out in detail proposals for instituting these strictures in the public service. Among these was a wide-ranging revision of the legislation and associated regulations and directives germane to professionalism; tighter pre-entry and promotion requirements (including the expanded use of tests); compulsory participation in induction and reorientation programmes; a review of performance management systems and their reform; and ongoing development and training to ensure relevant skills and professional capabilities were available and updated as the administrative demands evolved.

The reformed system would foreground merit. The influence of politics on senior appointments would be reviewed, through the increased involvement of the PSC in appointments and fixedterm contracts – subject to performance reviews – for senior public servants. The goal of all this would be to build a public service able to take on the developmental functions that had been so much a part of the original state vision.

Four observations need to be made about this document. Firstly, it was a framework, making recommendations, but leaving actual policy design to various departments and bodies; secondly, the proposals are systemic in nature, and would depend on being implemented as a whole; thirdly, the success of the Framework places a lot of emphasis on changing the culture of the public service; fourthly, it is quite remarkable in that it mentions cadre deployment explicitly and critically ("cadre deployment practices must be reconsidered for merit-based recruitment and selection in the public sector"35). The latter point was picked up by IRR analyst Terence Corrigan - one of the authors of this paper - as representing a remarkable admission, and evidence of possible change.36

New legislation

Part of the professionalisation agenda has been expressed in recent pieces of legislation. In May 2023, the Minister of the Department of Public Service and Administration, Nxolo Kieviet, tabled the Public Administration Management Amendment Bill (PAMA),³⁷ and in October 2023 the Public Service Amendment (PSA) Bill.38

In addition to dealing with a number of technical issues, the PAMA Bill aims to harmonise operations across the various spheres of government, strengthen the prohibitions against civil servants doing business with the state, and coordinate collective bargaining across the sector.

The PSA Bill arguably stands to be more impactful. Among other things, it would vest administrative powers in department heads and clarify the role played by the President and provincial premiers in appointing and managing the "career incidents" of heads of departments. "Career incidents" are not defined in the main Act but presumably refer to changes in the status of an employee.

The responsibility for administration and appointments would move from the executive (or political) authority to the head of department, thus firmly rooting operational control in the administrative leadership, and senior civil servants would be barred from occupying political office. The crucial issue is that this bill should reduce the discretion of politicians to recruit staff and interfere in operational matters. Departmental officials would have more authority to hire competent people and to produce workable and actionable plans.

The Public Affairs Research Institute (PARI), a prominent think tank in the field of public policy and public administration, remarked that while it welcomed the passage of the PSA Bill, it felt that more was needed:39

There is still plenty of room for political corruption to enter into decisions about who is appointed as an HoD, and for that HoD to then promote those interests down through the administrative hierarchy (and into procurement decisions) via their (new) authority over recruitment and appointments in the department.

PARI's view was that the key to the professionalisation drive was not to depoliticise administration, but rather to introduce appropriate "checks and balances" to ensure that it was not subject to corrupting political influences, though still ready to carry out a democratically determined mandate. For this reason, it had previously argued that the key to effective reform was to ensure that political influence was confined to certain parts of the process – largely to setting policy – while appointment, staffing and training should be undertaken by other actors. A strengthened, independent and non-partisan Public Service Commission would need to be at the centre of reform efforts and to exercise oversight on the operation of a reformed public service - and to operate as a bulwark against undue political interference.40

For its part, the Public Service Commission has been the subject of legislation introduced in October 2023; this lapsed with the end of the Sixth Parliament (in May 2024), and was revived after the elections.41

it would establish the PSC as an independent agency, rather than one beholden to the Department of Public Service and Administration. As Jan De Villiers, chair of the Portfolio Committee on Public Service and Administration in the National Assembly puts it, "At the moment, the PSC reports to the same people it is overseeing."42 The Bill would also empower the PSC to issue binding directives, rather than mere recommendations. In theory, managers and responsible officials could not ignore them.

Together, these two elements stand to give the PSC far greater heft. While he does not believe that the Bill provides a full solution to the challenges confronting the public service (or even for the issues that the PSC might address), De Villiers is hopeful that the Bill, if passed, will have a positive impact. "It's vital," he says, "it creates the right framework to make sure that unprofessional conduct can be investigated and sanctioned."

What's next? Levers for fixing the public service

It has become apparent that South Africa's public service is in a parlous state. That this is being admitted in official circles represents appreciable progress from the refusal to discuss or countenance such concerns in the early years following the transition.

One study concluded that the central failing of South Africa's public service was that it had "not been effectively institutionalised."43 South Africa's public servants were too often ignoring the formal strictures of their work, pursuing goals outside the institutions' mandates (sometimes illegally), with sanctions failing to act as a deterrent or being inadequately applied. Personnel felt themselves not bound by the rules by which they were formally required to abide.

This, in brief, is what pervades South Africa. Professionalism has not taken hold, and demands of political formations, personal connections and even criminal networks have been able to interpose themselves.

Indeed, another source consulted for this project – whose experience was in a large and challenged municipality - warned that in his experience what may have started as political preferencing has morphed into capture by criminal elements. Long-entrenched senior staffers may have been nominally "deployed" by the ANC, but over time they have become linked to syndicates to whom they now owe their preponderant loyalty. These are people for whom ideology and political allegiance have become of mere instrumental importance, and for whom "public service" is sheer criminal opportunism.

South Africa's public service needs to be reoriented to enhance its technical and professional competence, and for this to be effective the question of appropriate leadership must be addressed. Leadership in turn will be necessary to make sure that legislative and policy changes are taken up in the conduct of the personnel of the public service.

Leadership is of course paired with the professional quality and enthusiasm of those subject to it.

An effective public service is characterised by a particular set of norms enforced by the institutions. Ideally though, these are norms that its members internalise, and to which they are held by their peers - a distinct cultural orientation, in other words.

This study proposes that multiple sets of reforms will be needed.

The first seeks to address the political and policy-related roots of the current problems. This concerns (i) depoliticising and reforming the public service and (ii) reassessing the role of unions.

The second relates to operational control. In this sphere, the concerns are (iii) leadership and management and (iv) establishing and maintaining organisational discipline. The third relates to enhancing the capacity of the public service to play a value-adding and developmental role in society. This concerns (v) recruitment, (vi) capacitation and (vii) the judicious application of technology. These are discussed below.

i. Depoliticisation and reform

The deliberate politicisation of the civil service through cadre deployment and the outsized structural role conferred on politicians in the appointment of staff both need to be dealt with decisively.

The suggestion that cadre deployment is an uncontentious practice, perhaps only poorly applied, must be rejected. As the Zondo Commission report stated, it has no justification in the Constitution or in law. The practice must be unambiguously discarded. So far, the ANC has declined to disavow it, although in the negotiations for a post-election government, part of the agreement ledged a "professional, merit-based, non-partisan, developmental public service that puts people first."44 Given the ANC's past attitudes to the matter, it is unclear whether this represents a willingness to surrender cadre deployment, or merely the claim that it will do so "better". (The latter attitude featured in an intervention by ANC Secretary General Fikile Mbalula, in commenting on the state of municipal governance in Free State. The ANC, he said, would no longer tolerate cadre deployment that put political loyalty above capability.⁴⁵ This reflected a recognition of the failures of the practice, but a stubborn commitment to the principle, even though promises of this nature had been made before.)

But even if cadre deployment were to be abandoned, this would not necessarily be the end of the matter. Dismantling the structured process by which the ANC seeks to exert influence might simply be replaced by a more informal system by which pressure is applied by individual power brokers. Terence Corrigan has previously warned that "cadre deployment, whether as it exists now or as some sort of informal, unadmitted successor, [would] continue to cripple the country."46

So, the prospect exists that even stepping away from formal cadre deployment could simply lead to another form of it. Cadre deployment needs to be abandoned in toto. Checks and balances on the appointment processes can lessen the opportunities for political interference and the designation of particular roles for politically appointed office-bearers (effectively the political leader and his or her staff) can provide bulwarks against political interference, but they will likely be insufficient. Rather, erasing the politicisation that has taken hold will require a change in the political culture and the assumptions of particular political groups – foremost the ANC, though not exclusively – that the state is a prize to be captured and merged with their policy agenda. Needless to say, the NDR vision for the public service will need to be abandoned.

More fundamentally, depoliticisation requires thorough reform of the public service. It will need to remove the avenues that have enabled undue and toxic political influence to make itself felt. The key will be to restore the Public Service Commission fully to its role as fulcrum of the public service, and of the careers of public servants. An absolute separation of the latter from political influences is neither possible nor desirable - since in a democracy, it is the prerogative of the incumbent government to have its policies carried out by the instruments of the state. However, it is important to ensure that their first-order priorities are always aligned with the fulfilment of their duties and the discharge of their professional responsibilities. It is also in doing so that the public service would contribute to the fostering a sense of common citizenship and social cohesion.

Thus, the model proposed is for the PSC to create a buffer between the political authorities and the professionals who staff the institutions. Ultimately, it would sign off on staff policy, and would hawkishly protect a meritocratic ethos (which would need to be developed) from political or other intrusion. Where senior appointments might justify some political input, as in the case of Directors General, these would be appointed from a shortlist compiled by the PSC, following an appropriate interview, selection and vetting process. The resulting relationship would be one of cooperation between the political and administrative principals, rather than that of superiors and subordinates.

ii. The role of the unions

The quality of unionism in the public sector has deteriorated in the past thirty years. Many union leaders and officials lack the professionalism to manage industrial relations between their members and management. Sometimes this manifests in their inability to exercise control over their members, the consequence of which is unlawful industrial action and criminality. Sometimes this is an implicit bargaining strategy.

The ANC has a long-standing alliance with the Congress of South African Trade Unions, which is well organised and has been critical in marshalling support for the ANC at elections.

Public sector wage increases reflect the perceived political hazards to the ANC of not adequately acceding to strident demands. In contrast, private sector wages and conditions of employment have to reflect the economic environment in which different sectors operate.

For the 2025/26 financial year, the wage agreement was for a 5.5% increase (the initial offer having been 4.7%), with the subsequent years linked to the Consumer Price Index. In addition, public servants are entitled to various benefits such as housing allowances, medical aid subsidies, danger allowances, all of which would be increased by various quanta (typically linked to inflation) over the three year period. 47These benefits to the public service could only be dreamt of by most of their private sector counterparts.

The median public sector salary was R41,200 per month, according to the Medium-Term Budget Policy Statement in October 2024. This was in contrast to R26,800 per month for those in the average salary in the country. 48 Public servants also receive substantially more non-wage benefits than their private sector counterparts.

For ordinary South Africans, the sense that public servants are generously remunerated is a source of frustration and cynicism. They can see that the productivity of the public service is poor. This is conflated in the public consciousness with narratives of corruption and venality, a perception that is amplified when people receive indifferent or abusive treatment from officials.

The public sector unions bear a share of the blame for this. It is not their responsibility to manage workforces, but they should not be able to veto policy decisions and protect shoddy performance. Indeed, union spokespeople are often vocal in their commitment to "developmental" efforts. But in practice, they have often played an obstructive and counterproductive role, and this needs to change. A commitment to developmental governance would require a willingness to accept compromises, and to decline to defend members' bad behaviour.

Addressing this requires a multi-faceted approach that takes into account the interests of the unions. Consultation between managers and union representatives is important, especially when measures that adversely affect their members are under consideration. But while trade unions must be consulted properly, their interests should not be the primary consideration for management's decisions, nor indeed the only conduit through which management communicates with employees. Communication is always management's right and obligation. Unions represent their members and can communicate what and how they chose; but they aren't the employer, who always retains the right to communicate with employees, whether they are union members or not.

Above all, union officials at lower levels should not usurp the functions or prerogatives of management from lower-level managers, and junior managers should be able to rely on the support of their superiors for resisting any attempts to do so.

Much of the power that unions (particularly Cosatu) hold derives from their strategic political standing. This has created a devastating conflict of interest, and it is imperative that this relationship is fundamentally reconstituted. Managers attempting to manage and to impose consequences need not only to be supported by the institutional resources (such as human resource departments), but also by the political leadership. Unless political leaders are willing to support public service reform and to back managers attempting to implement it, even if this holds adverse consequences for some of its union support, it is doubtful that the required reforms can be successfully carried out.

The political dynamics attendant on dealing with Cosatu unions are likely to see fractious industrial relations in the next few years. Sound industrial relations practices in management are going to be crucial.

However, for this to stabilise, it is imperative that unions, union officials and indeed unionism in the public sector as a whole need to "up their game". The reality is that whatever privileged party-to-union relationship has existed will (and should produce) diminishing returns. Unions in a more competitive environment will need to rely on the transactional nature of the employeremployee relationship.

They will have to make their appeals based on the value they can add to the functioning of the public service and to the provision of services to the country as a whole. This will demand a better quality of union thinking and action, which, if achieved, stands to benefit the country as a whole, not only in respect of the quality of administration, but in setting a standard for industrial relations could assist in reducing tensions across society as a whole.

iii. Good leadership and management

While policy and politics are important, the key ingredient for success is good leadership and professional management. It is not first and foremost the resources available to government, which are in any event diminishing, which will make the public service better. It is the experience, commitment and hard work of managers and leaders in the public service that will create the efficiencies that are so crucial to successful change. This is a process that may take significant time to show positive results.

A former leader in a municipal council (an elected representative who took on an executive position) approached by the Institute of Race Relations described his experiences in managing the transition from control by one party to another.

Initially employees were generally apathetic and sceptical, since politicians come and go. They had become accustomed to operating without much certainty as to what they were supposed to do, and who would manage them. However, in his experience most people tended to be pragmatic rather than ideological. For the majority, personal orientations notwithstanding, they saw little value in undermining the new administration.

The key to achieving a positive response from employees was to act decisively and be energised, being prepared to take tough decisions and then being prepared to take responsibility for the outcomes of those decisions. The broader lesson is that political leadership needs to be willing to be held accountable for its policy choices and the leadership it provides; in so doing, it provides the administrative leadership with an implicit bargain where the latter must agree faithfully to carry out that policy.

According to the IRR's interlocutor, for political leaders, being cordial with employees was very important. Meeting with them directly and exercising oversight by "doing the rounds" regularly was a powerful statement of commitment. Employees wanted to be heard and respected; they tended to come round quickly to new management. Confrontation should be, he said, avoided as much as possible (though avoidance was not always possible) and rewarding excellence was crucial. The tolerance of mediocrity has, after all, been a significant part of the downfall of South African public service.

Given the state of the public service, it is inevitable that cases will arise in which unsuitable appointments were made (and some will no doubt be made in future). In responding to this, managers in the public service need be alert to and take advantage of those who are on fixed term contracts. By being alert to the termination dates, employees can be removed by the effluxion of time. Managers tend to forget or be unaware of these details, which offer a way to end the service of malcontents or incompetents without undue conflict.

Very strict but fair performance criteria must be implemented, and employees held responsible for their performance. Poorly performing employees need to be worked out over time with studious recourse to proper disciplinary procedures. If stuck with a problem person, it is often practical to keep them employed with uncontroversial activities rather than dismissing them.

Conversely, if an incumbent is competent and trustworthy, management must make sure to support the employee, particularly if their loyalty to the public institution transcends their party loyalty. If such a competent person wishes to resign, it may well be worth trying to persuade the employee to stay.

Skills in the South African environment are at a premium across the board, as are the intangibles of work performance, such as work ethic and an imaginative approach to problem solving. The loss of institutional memory is deeply damaging to the effectiveness of organisations. Workflows and outputs depend on systems and processes that take time to learn and understand, even regarding things as pedestrian as keeping the minutes of meetings, or accounting for resources. Having qualifications without relevant experience is often insufficient. For all these reasons, it is worth making an effort to hold on to good, experienced employees.

iv. Organisational discipline

Key to all of this is dealing with failings in upholding and maintaining staff discipline. The Disciplinary Code and Procedures for the Public Service was negotiated in 1998 by the parties to the Public Service Co-ordinating Bargaining Council, covering all state employees, apart from those working in municipalities (the latter are covered by the code negotiated at the South African Local Government Bargaining Council). A disciplinary guide was subsequently devised to supplement this.

Managers will need to be fully conversant in how disciplinary processes function, and to process matters quickly and thoroughly, so that employees understand that misbehaviour and incompetence will have consequences.

Structurally, getting the discipline function right demands that weak and uncooperative human resource departments be reformed. Since they are crucial to instituting consequence management, it is imperative that they operate efficiently, maintain complete records on staff (information technology can be of great value here), and make this available timeously for purposes of career progression and consequence management. A reformed PSC should prioritise this and ensure that stiff consequences follow when HR officials obstruct these processes.

Note, however, that human resources departments must not manage staff on behalf of managers; they must act as a resource to assist management only.

Discipline requires a culture of responsibility among managers. A crucial rule is that discipline must be conducted by the manager directly responsible for the employee. First, it is a responsibility the manager must exercise as necessary part of all his or her managerial responsibilities. Second, it is crucial to reinforcing the authority of the manager, both with the disciplined employee and with regard to what other employees can expect if they breach their compact with the employer.

Higher levels of management must be available in the event that an appeal is lodged by the employee.

There may be circumstances when an independent outsider is appointed, but this should be reserved for complex cases and/or cases concerning high-level management. It can also be resorted to for use in very controversial cases, for example, involving someone who is perceived to have political cover and who would be able to use technical errors or claims of bias to dispute the validity of the process.

A point that is often overlooked or misunderstood by managers is that disciplinary processes are not dependent upon the conclusion of any parallel criminal proceedings. The two processes have nothing to do with one another. A criminal charge for theft laid against an employee becomes a matter for the state's legal processes to decide whether to carry through, or not, to a possible conviction. While the employer may lay the charge, after that the process is not the employer's to manage.

The disciplinary process is both the employer's right and duty to commence and carry through. The criminal outcome is irrelevant to the in-house proceedings. The latter concern the enterprise, are or should be completed very much quicker than criminal proceedings, and for the charge to be proven the employer only has to prove the employee's guilt on the "balance of probabilities". (The test is whether it is more likely (51%) than not (49%) that the employee committed the misconduct complained of. Criminal proceedings carry a much higher burden of proof, namely, "beyond a reasonable doubt".)

The employer is entitled (and should be encouraged) to give the prosecution all the minutes produced in hearings, as well as any evidence relied upon during hearings. The police and prosecution thus can be greatly capacitated in trying to obtain a conviction.

Too often managers in the public service justify an excessive suspension period for the accused employee by claiming that the outcome of the criminal case must be awaited before a disciplinary hearing can be commenced. As stated above, this is incorrect. We have seen far too many public servants suspended for years on full pay pending disciplinary hearings. This is a sign of incompetence and an absence of professionalism.

So, while a crime may not be proven on that strict onus in a court, it may be proven on a balance of probabilities by the employer, which would entitle the employer to dismiss the employee irrespective of what is happening in the criminal proceedings.

Even if the employee is later found not guilty in the criminal proceedings or the case is dismissed on a technicality, the employer is under no obligation to reinstate the employee. If the employer's onus was met, the dismissal stands.

Given the very likely possibility that a criminal charge may not even get to court or the process may be hugely protracted, the real punishment for misconduct or poor performance will lie in the loss of a job. A possible criminal conviction is too remote, and from the employer's point of view it should be irrelevant to deciding the question of the employee's continued employment.

v. Recruitment

The public service is named as it is because it is meant to operate for the benefit of society as a whole. Its activities provide foundations that enable a great deal of societal activity. It is a steward and custodian of public trust and resources. For this reason, it has a particular duty to live up to a strict code of ethics; it is also for this reason that public servants are amply rewarded for their work, so as (theoretically) to remove the temptations for malfeasance and to encourage excellence.

Official plans have called for making the public service an attractive and preferred career. For many incumbents, it has been a safe and protected one. One aspect to changing this lies in a new system of recruitment.

The key concept here is meritocracy. If in the 1990s this was a concept to be rejected, it is now a concept that is imperative to reviving the public service. A meritocratic public service would be an organisation whose members command respect from society, and evince respect for themselves and the institutions they operate. If employment in the public service is to come with special prestige, the bar to entry must be a visibly high one.

To do this, new recruits should undergo an entry exam appropriate to the position they hope to occupy. This would evaluate such skills as comprehension and problem solving, as well as (where necessary) professionally relevant content, such as knowledge of planning or the law. Sitting and passing this exam would not guarantee employment but would make one eligible to enter the public service, subject to the availability of a position, performance in interviews, verification of other qualifications and so on.

The goal would be to ensure that new entrants are highly competent, highly motivated and proud to have distinguished themselves merely through the process of appointment. It would also signal that a demanding and performance-oriented culture is being established; in time, the hope is that this would become the overall expectation of all public servants.

In this, the public service would position itself as a source of pride for the country as a whole, a visible expression of the excellence and commitment that the country is capable of.

vi. Capacitation

Organisations are institutions in which communities of people cooperate in pursuit of a common objective. Organisational effectiveness rests on the individual capabilities of each member to fulfil his or her tasks, and of the ability of the leadership to ensure a cumulative, integrated outcome of all these efforts that achieves the purpose for which the organisation was established. Organisations must manage the inherent tension between requiring staff to follow leaders and respect chains of authority, while giving them enough freedom to deploy their skills and show value-adding initiative.

An effective system would optimise and balance these demands.

A particularly important matter here is the building of a suitable skills base. Skills deficiencies are universally recognised as a significant burden on the public service. Intuitively, the response would be to contract skills (through consultants or through outsourcing functions) or to introduce training programmes. Both can play a positive role, provided they are properly integrated into the work of the public service and not seen as an escape from responsibility.

For example, consultants may be a useful resource if they are performing a defined, relevant task and ideally, simultaneously, empowering the staff to perform it in the future; though it may also be in the interest of consultants to maintain particular difficulties, or to introduce others to perpetuate a market for their services. Engaging consultants or outsourcing functions therefore requires considerable expertise in drawing up and managing the contracts.

Capacitation, meanwhile, is a process that needs to be managed with great care and deliberation. It needs to proceed from an understanding that skills and their application are as much the outcome of exposure to effective practice as of formal instruction. This makes the retention of valuable institutional memory important because on-the-job learning depends on the presence of experienced and capable colleagues.

It is also imperative that employment and progression be based squarely on merit. Although academic qualifications matter (and should be required for certain positions), the suitability of candidates for their positions must be the determining factor in their appointment or promotion. For this reason, the entrance exam mentioned above could be used to vet new recruits as to their aptitudes. For career progression, relevant, well-thought-out development programmes can be provided and used as a metric. These may be academic or practical; one public servant mentioned the importance of accurately recording the proceedings of meetings as a skill that is often absent.

Managers, meanwhile, should be open to approaches from staff for innovation, while understanding that they will ultimately be responsible for its operationalisation.

Finally, recognising that the public service is expected to implement policy that is often beyond its capacities, it is worth considering a recommendation by Brian Pottinger in his 2008 book The Mbeki Legacy. He suggested that a technical committee should scrutinise legislation for the feasibility of each piece of legislation, with each Director General then affirming (or declining to affirm) that it could in fact be implemented. This would not be an entirely failsafe process, since legislators could press ahead regardless, but it would at least shine a light on the perceived abilities and deficiencies of the public service to undertake the tasks asked of it.49

v. Technology

Information technology, digitisation and artificial intelligence have been revolutionary additions to the world of work. This is the case in South Africa's public sector too - one might think, for example, of e-Filing for tax submissions or online appointment booking systems for passport or driving licence applications. This has often made performing administrative functions simpler and easier.

The ongoing use of technology could be a valuable and practical tool for achieving the reforms set out above. To some extent, it already has: the use of verification technology has successfully identified "ghost workers". 50 This should be encouraged. The full digitisation of staff records, for example, would be a valuable resource for disciplinary purposes. De Villiers argues that the key is a well-functioning State Information Technology Agency. Maintaining a comprehensive and accessible database of public servants (and former public servants) would help prevent people guilty of malfeasance in one part of government from being employed in another. SITA and the systems under its care have been indifferently managed, a fact noted in Parliament.51

However, technology is ultimately no more than a tool, and its successful application is only possible to the extent that public servants are able to use it and it is reliable. A report by published by the University of California cautioned:52

There are reasons to be attentive to how technologies are rolled out, especially as the recent jump in technology funding opens up the floodgates of consultants and contractors pitching their products. Technology cannot be used to paper over the lack of investment in the public sector that has characterized the past two decades. In fact, technology presents the greatest risk when it's simply layered on top of already overwhelmed workers and processes, because there is no capacity built in for evaluation and recalibration to ensure that the technology is working as intended. Within the public sector there is enormous variation in size, resource capacity, mission, and political and social context, all of which affect whether and how technology is implemented.

The message is that technological solutions can contribute to dealing with the structural problems afflicting the public service but are not a complete solution. Unless accompanied by strengthened management and properly capacitated staff, they can exacerbate existing problems.

Conclusion

The public service as it stands is unfit for purpose. This is the case whether fitness is defined in a small-government sense or in the expansive developmental sense that successive administrations have nominally aspired to. This analysis concludes that the public service is urgently in need of thorough reform, principally – though not exclusively – to resolve the contradiction between the currently existing system of effective political control and the need for professionalism and management autonomy. It is plain that the matter needs to be resolved decisively in favour of the latter.

What is at stake is more than the competence of the state. It's about how that competence can be applied to reducing the stresses in the society. A well-functioning public service is foundational to a capable state; a capable state would provide improved services, manage assets and infrastructure more competently and both design better policy and oversee its implementation. Each of these would be a critical enabler of economic growth, which would address a crucial driver of social tensions.

A society enjoying improved governance and rising prosperity would be a more stable, more optimistic and more cohesive. This would undergird South Africa's stability and fortify its democracy into the future.

Recommendations

Whether undertaken by an ANC administration, a government of national unity or one controlled by an opposition party or coalition, there is a pressing need for some fundamental reforms:

- · Amend legislation granting executive authorities the power to decide the structure of departments. The current, highly politicised approach is structurally unsound and lends itself to inappropriate meddling and consequent instability. This needs to be reformed to insulate the public service from party political demands. Where political appointments are to be made, these should be small in number, clearly identified in legislation, and subject to their own conditions of employment. In principle, it would make sense to link employment contracts to the incumbency of the relevant political principal.
- · Restore the authority of the Public Service Commission to administer the public service. This was a sound approach for overseeing the operations of a professional and independent civil service. The commission should be composed of experts and professionals, selected through a process of nomination and parliamentary scrutiny.
- · Encourage consultation and public debate around legislation and regulations for the public service among experts, the public, civil servants and interest groups. Public debate around the current Framework would be a good place to begin.
- Professionalise the public service. It is a matter of grave concern that this has not been done in the thirty years since the transition to democracy. Deficient professionalism by definition renders a public service unfit for its responsibilities. Dealing with this entails a number of distinct but related interventions: Merit must be the paramount basis for appointments and promotions in the public service, competence, trustworthiness, qualifications and experience must be the bases for appointment, and job performance and aptitude must be the primary considerations for advancement.
- Disavow cadre deployment and cease using it as a basis for appointment or advancement. It lacks a basis in law and contradicts the constitutional provisions relating to impartiality in the public service.
- · Recognise corruption for the destructive pathology that it is. All indications are that corruption is now an entrenched feature of governance and that organised criminal groups have managed to infiltrate the state. Combating it will require persistence and determination. It will require conducting both disciplinary and criminal investigations expeditiously. Involvement in corruption must come to be associated with rapid termination of employment, and soon thereafter successful prosecution (in other words, the penalties for engaging in corruption need to be increased and imposed swiftly, visibly and consistently). This in turn demands the availability of detective and forensic capabilities, as well as the ability to crack complicated cases and to strike at senior officials who may be involved. As part of this, proper whistleblower protection is needed.

Finally, the state and public must be prepared for the conflict associated with disrupting the status quo. Sometimes management will have to withstand considerable pressure to regain authority and rectify an ongoing crisis in service provision. For the building of a capable state, though, there is no alternative.

Endnotes

- 1. African National Congress and Democratic Alliance, Statement of Intent of the 2024 Government of National Unity, 14 June 2024. https://www.politicsweb.co.za/documents/thegnus-founding-statement-of-intent--ancda.
- 2. The Constitution of the Republic of South Africa, 1996, Chapter 10.
- 3. Information supplied by the Centre for Risk Analysis, 14 March 2025..
- 4. DA MP Leon Schreiber, who had been the point man for his party on this matter, drew attention to this. See Schreiber, L, 'Cadre deployment minutes reveal vast ANC job reservation scheme', Politicsweb, 7 January 2002. https://www.politicsweb.co.za/documents/ cadre-deployment-minutes-reveal-vast-anc-job-reser.
- 5. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Perspectives on Global Development 2012: Social Cohesion in a Shifting World, Paris: OECD Publishing, p. 17.
- 6. Dragolov, G and Boehnke, K, The South Africa Social Cohesion Index: Measuring the Well-being of a Society, Inclusive Society Institute, 2025.
- 7. Afrobarometer, Afrobarometer Round 9 Survey in South Africa, 2022, Afrobarometer, 2024.
- 8. Department of Public Service and Administration, White Paper on the Transformation of the Public Service, 1995.
- 9. Corrigan, T, "No, it's not just about implementation", Daily Friend, 15 April 2022. https://dailyfriend.co.za/2022/04/15/no-its-not-just-about-implementation/.
- 10. Endres, J, Change Management in Cities, Books on Demand, Norderstedt, 2007.
- 11. See, for example, Department of Public Service and Administration, Provincial Review Report, 1997. https://www.gov.za/documents/other/provincial-review-report-01-aug-1997.
- 12. Telephone interview with Ivor Chipkin, 30 July 2024.
- 13. Chipkin, I, "Is fundamental Civil Service Change imminent for South Africa?" Global Government Forum, 2 October 2023. https://www.globalgovernmentforum.com/is-fundamental-civil-service-change-imminent-in-south-africa/.
- 14. Quoted in Southall, R, "The ANC for Sale? Money, Morality and Business in South Africa", Review of African Political Economy, 116, p. 282.
- 15. Department of Cooperative Governance and Traditional Affairs, State of Local Government in South Africa, COGTA Working Documents, Pretoria: COGTA, 2009, pp. 4-5.
- 16. National Planning Commission, National Development Plan 2030, Pretoria: The Presidency, 2012, pp. 407-443.
- 17. The Presidency, Twenty Year Review South Africa, 1994-2014: Background Paper Changing Public Service, Pretoria: The Presidency, 2014; The Presidency, Twenty Year Review South Africa, 1994-2014, Pretoria: The Presidency, 2014.
- 18. The Presidency, Twenty Year Review South Africa, 1994-2014: Background Paper- Changing Public Service, Pretoria: The Presidency, 2014, p. 5.
- 19. The Presidency, Twenty Year Review South Africa, 1994-2014: Background Paper- Changing Public Service, Pretoria: The Presidency, 2014, p. 5.
- 20. The Presidency, Twenty Year Review South Africa, 1994-2014, Pretoria: The Presidency, 2014, p. 37.
- 21. National Planning Commission, A Review of the National Development Plan 2030: Advancing Implementation towards a more Capable Nation, Pretoria: National Planning Commission, 2020, p. 55.

- 22. Mokoena, S, "Fighting Crime and Corruption a Key Government Priority", Parliament of the Republic of South Africa, 9 February 2024. https://www.parliament.gov.za/news/fighting-crime-and-corruption-key-government-priority.
- 23. Public Affairs Research Institute, The Zondo Commission A Bite-Sized Summary, August 2022. https://pari.org.za/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/PARI-Summary-The-Zondo-Commission-A-bite-sized-summary-v360
- 24. Judicial Commission of Inquiry into Allegations of State Capture, Corruption and Fraud in the Public Sector Including Organs of State, Report: Part VI Vol. 2: State Capture Established, Johannesburg: Judicial Commission of Enquiry, 2022, pp. 228-282.
- 25. See Public Affairs Research Institute, Implementing the Zondo Commission Recommendations: Taking Stock of Progress and Charting a Way Forward, 2023, p. 6. https://pari.org.za/ wp-content/uploads/2023/10/20231hi019 ZondoRecommendationsProgress v0.4.pdf.
- 26. Chipkin, I, Le Roux, M, and Leite, R, Personalising and Depersonalising Power: The Appointment of Executive Officers in Key State Institutions, GAPP Working paper, New South Institute, 2022. https://nsi.org.za/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/221210-Report---Personalising-and-De-Personalising-Power.pdf.
- 27. O'Regan, V, "Weak candidates make the cut in public service due to 'exceptionally' low requirements - report", Daily Maverick, 2 March 2023. https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2023-03-02-weak-candidates-make-the-cut-in-public-service-due-to-exceptionallylow-requirements-report/.
- 28. Chipkin, I, and Leite, R, The Five Cs of the Contemporary Crisis of Government and how to Overcome them, Johannesburg: New South Institute, 2023, p. 5. The-Five-Cs-of-the-Contemporary-Crisis-of-Government-Policy-Brief.pdf (nsi.org.za).
- 29. Chipkin, I, and Leite, R, The Five Cs of the Contemporary Crisis of Government and how to Overcome them, Johannesburg: New South Institute, 2023, p. 6. The-Five-Cs-of-the-Contemporary-Crisis-of-Government-Policy-Brief.pdf (nsi.org.za).
- 30. The IRR spoke in support of this measure in hearings conducted by the parliamentary committee.
- 31. Quoted in Chandler Institute of Governance, Professionalising South Africa's Public Service, Governance Matters Magazine, 2022. https://www.chandlerinstitute.org/governancematters/professionalising-south-africas-public-service.
- 32. National School of Government, A National Framework towards the Professionalism of the Public Service, Pretoria: National School of Government, 2022. https://www.thensg.gov.za/ wp-content/uploads/2022/10/NATIONAL-FRAMEWORK-BOOKLET.pdf.
- 33. National School of Government, A National Framework towards the Professionalism of the Public Service, Pretoria: National School of Government, 2022, p. 4. https://www.thensg. gov.za/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/NATIONAL-FRAMEWORK-BOOKLET.pdf.
- 34. National School of Government, A National Framework towards the Professionalism of the Public Service, Pretoria: National School of Government, 2022, pp. 29-30. https://www. thensg.gov.za/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/NATIONAL-FRAMEWORK-BOOKLET.pdf.
- 35. National School of Government, A National Framework towards the Professionalism of the Public Service, Pretoria: National School of Government, 2022, p. 9. https://www.thensg. gov.za/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/NATIONAL-FRAMEWORK-BOOKLET.pdf.
- 36. Corrigan, T, "Could I have been wrong on the ANC's Commitment to end Cadre Deployment?", News24, 5 November 2022. https://irr.org.za/media/terence-corrigan-could-i-havebeen-wrong-on-ancs-commitment-to-end-cadre-deployment-news24

- 37. Public Administration Management Amendment Bill, B10-2023. https://www.parliament. gov.za/bill/2309624.
- 38. Public Service Amendment Bill, B13-2023. https://www.parliament.gov.za/bill/2309836.
- 39. Public Affairs Research Institute, "The Public Service Amendment Bill does not go far enough", Media Statement, 4 March 2024. https://pari.org.za/statement-the-public-service-amendment-bill-does-not-go-far-enough/.
- 40. Public Affairs Research Institute, Reforming Appointment and Removal in the Public Service and Municipalities, Policy Brief, May 2021. https://pari.org.za/policy-brief-reforming-recruitment/.
- 41. Public Service Commission Bill, B30-2023. https://www.parliament.gov.za/bill/2315398.
- 42. Telephone interview with Jan De Villiers MP, 7 April 2025.
- 43. Chipkin, I, and Leite, R, The Five Cs of the Contemporary Crisis of Government and how to Overcome them, Johannesburg: New South Institute, 2023, p. 17. The-Five-Cs-of-the-Contemporary-Crisis-of-Government-Policy-Brief.pdf (nsi.org.za).
- 44. Masuabi, Q, "GNU Pie will be divided by Vote Share no Cadre Deployment, says Draft ANC Document", Daily Maverick, 14 June 2024. https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2024-06-14-gnu-pie-will-be-divided-by-vote-share-no-cadre-deployment-says-draftanc-document/.
- 45. Moichela, K, "Mbalula promises End to Cadre Deployment of Incompetent Officials", IOL, 10 March 2025. https://www.iol.co.za/news/politics/mbalula-promises-end-to-cadre-deployment-of-incompetent-officials-b4d4b706-e3c4-424b-8db0-6fadbf4ab7aa.
- 46. Corrigan, T, "Unpacking the Cadre Deployment Crisis: SA's Institutions and the People who Staff them", Biznews, 26 February 2024. https://www.biznews.com/rational-perspective/2024/02/26/cadre-deployment-crisis-terrence-corrigan.
- 47. Dlala, S, "Government and Labour Conclude 3-Year Wage Agreement", The Public Servant, 18 February 2025. https://www.dpsa.gov.za/thepublicservant/2025/02/18/government-and-<u>labour-conclude-3-year-wage-agreement/</u>.
- 48. Jacobs, S, "How much government employees are paid in South Africa", Daily Investor, 31 October 2015. https://dailyinvestor.com/finance/67870/how-much-government-employees-are-paid-in-south-africa/#:~:text=The%20average%20government%20employee%20 earns,at%20least%2050%25%20since%202019...
- 49. Pottinger, N, The Mbeki Legacy, Cape Town: Zebra Press, pp. 317-318.
- 50. Mzekandaba, S, "Tech helps Gauteng fight 'ghost' government employees", IT Web, 6 March 2020. https://www.itweb.co.za/article/tech-helps-gauteng-fight-ghost-government-employees/DZQ58vVPQleMzXy2.
- 51. Azzakani, R, "SITA must get house in order to assist not hinder Integrated Justice System", Parliament, 3 April 2024. https://parliament.gov.za/news/sita-must-get-house-order-assist-not-hinder-integrated-justice-system.
- 52. Hinkley, S, Technology in the Public Sector and the Future of Government Work, Berkeley: UC Berkeley Labor Center, 2022, p. 5. https://laborcenter.berkeley.edu/technology-in-the-public-sectorand-the-future-of-government-work/.



South African Institute of Race Relations

www.irr.org.za

info@irr.org.za

(011) 482 7221